
  

2018 Review of Parliamentary Constituencies
Partner Guide
September 2016



Contents

Introduction

About the review 

Key messages 

How to get involved

Resources

FAQ



3

Introduction
Dear partner, 
We’d like your help to promote a public consultation on new Parliamentary constituency boundaries in England. 
On 13 September 2016 we will publish initial proposals for new constituencies. These proposals will reduce the overall number of 
constituencies and make them more equal in terms of the numbers of electors each contains. This will be followed by a 12-week consultation 
period, where we want people to tell us whether they agree with the proposed changes, ensuring those responses capture the views and 
knowledge of local residents. 
We need your help to spread the message that it’s easy for people to get involved and that all views genuinely count. The proposals will be 
available to view online, and people can share feedback through our consultation website, or at public hearings across England. We will 
consider every piece of feedback that we receive. 
There will be two further consultations: one on the feedback received in response to our initial proposals (most likely around spring 2017); and 
finally one on a complete set of revised proposals (most likely in late 2017). We will look at all the evidence received and make any final changes 
to the proposals for new constituency boundaries. Those final recommendations and an accompanying report will be published and presented 
to Parliament in September 2018. It will then be for Parliament to decide whether to implement the recommendations for the next  
scheduled general election in 2020. 
Please get involved and help your local communities have their say! 
You will find a number of resources outlined within this guide to help you with this.
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About the review 
Following a decision by Parliament to reduce the number of constituencies in the UK to 600 (from 650), and to ensure that there are roughly the 
same number of electors in each constituency, the Boundary Commission for England will make independent recommendations about where 
the boundaries of English constituencies should be. There will be a reduction in the number of English constituencies from the current 533 to 
501. We will publish the initial proposals – the first time people get a look at what the map of constituencies might look like – on 13 September 
2016. An initial 12-week consultation will follow, ending on 5 December 2016.

How people can get involved 
We want to ensure the final recommendations reflect the views and knowledge of local residents and communities. If people want to have their 
say, it is easier than ever: 

•	 People can view the proposed changes online (www.bce2018.org.uk) and submit any comments direct to us through the  
consultation website

•	 They can give us their views in person at any of the 36 public hearings being held across the English regions (information about  
these hearings can be found on our website)

Contact information for partners 

If you wish to get in touch with us at any time, you can:

•	 E-mail us at: information@boundarycommissionengland.gov.uk

•	 Call us on: 020 7276 1102

•	 Write to us at: Boundary Commission for England, 35 Great Smith Street, London, SW1P 3BQ

mailto:information@boundarycommissionengland.gov.uk
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Key messages 

The Boundary 
Commission for 
England want to hear 
from local residents 
and communities, to 
make sure their final 
recommendations to 
Parliament take account 
of local views  
and knowledge.

The independent Boundary 
Commission for England 
has published proposals 
to reduce the number of 
parliamentary constituencies 
in England to make them 
more equal.

It’s easy to have your say.  
You can view and comment on 
the proposed changes online at 
www.bce2018.org.uk or come 
and speak to the Commission 
in person at one of 36 local 
public hearings taking place 
across England in October and 
November. 

Find out more at  
www.bce2018.org.uk 

http://www.bce2018.org.uk
http://www.bce2018.org.uk
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How to get involved
We want as many people as possible to have their say on the proposed new boundaries. Feel free to use any or all of the tools and resources in 
this guide to help share the message.  

•	 Follow us on social media and regularly update your organisation’s social media platforms. We have provided some suggested copy and 
graphics for you to use in tweets and Facebook posts. 

•	 Link to the consultation website (where people can view and comment on the proposed changes) from your organisation’s website or your 
internal and external bulletins/newsletters. 

•	 Distribute the campaign materials at your venues and events. We also encourage you to share the message far and wide within your 
networks, including arm’s-length management organisations, housing associations, community groups and your internal staff. We have 
provided graphics for a poster that you can use. 

•	 Send a press notice to local media encouraging others to share their views. 

•	 Blog about it. We have included a sample blog if you want to carry one from us, or you could write your own. 

•	 Attend a public hearing and share your views in person.
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Resources: Social media
Follow us on social media and regularly update your organisation’s social media platforms. We have provided some suggested copy and 
graphics for you to use in tweets and Facebook posts on the next page, but feel free to come up with the best approach for your audience.

Follow us
Facebook – https://www.facebook.com/BCommEngland/    
Twitter – @BCE2018

Share a post on Facebook or send a tweet 
If you are using Twitter you can use #2018boundaryreview in posts and tag us @BCE2018 or on Facebook you can tag us @BCommEngland 

https://www.facebook.com/BCommEngland/
https://twitter.com/bce2018
http://www.twitter.com/#2018boundaryreview
https://twitter.com/bce2018
http://facebook.com/BCommEngland 
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Resources: Social media 
You can share these infographics on Facebook or Twitter and we have suggested some messaging to help you with this, but please feel free to 
come up with the best approach for your audience.

Boundaries are changing to make constituencies 
more equal. Share your views here:  
www.bce2018.org.uk

Join others from <insert your area here> and share 
local views on proposed boundary changes  
www.bce2018.org.uk

Share your views on the new parliamentary 
boundaries online or at a local public hearing  
www.bce2018.org.uk

There’s still time to have your say on  
proposed boundary changes for your area  
www.bce2018.org.uk

Local knowledge needed to help shape new 
constituency boundaries. Have your say  
www.bce2018.org.uk

Help re-draw the Parliamentary map for your area 
www.bce2018.org.uk

Downloads
Facebook infographics 
Twitter infographics 

http://www.bce2018.org.uk
http://www.bce2018.org.uk
http://www.bce2018.org.uk
http://www.bce2018.org.uk
http://www.bce2018.org.uk
http://www.bce2018.org.uk
http://boundarycommissionforengland.independent.gov.uk/wp-content/uploads/2016/09/Partner-resource-Facebook.zip
http://boundarycommissionforengland.independent.gov.uk/wp-content/uploads/2016/09/Partner-resource-Twitter.zip
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Resources: Sample messages for websites/bulletins
Link to the consultation website (where people can view and comment on the proposed changes) from your organisation’s website or 
newsletter/bulletins.

Website text
Did you know that Parliamentary constituencies are set to change? The independent Boundary Commission for England (BCE) has announced 
proposals for changes to constituencies in England for the next General Election and needs your help to shape their final recommendations, 
ensuring they take into consideration local knowledge and views.
From the 13 September there will be a 12-week consultation allowing you to share your knowledge about your local area. It is easier than ever 
to get involved, and the BCE considers every piece of feedback that it receives, whether that is about where the constituency boundaries 
should be, the name of the constituency, or even what type of constituency it should be.
Go online to view interactive maps showing the proposed changes. You can send feedback on the changes through the website in a couple of 
minutes. You can also attend one of the public hearings the BCE will be holding across England to give your views in person. 

Find out more at www.bce2018.org.uk

Newsletter/bulletin text
The independent Boundary Commission for England (BCE) has published proposals to reduce the number of Parliamentary constituencies 
across England and to make them more equal. Go online at www.bce2018.org.uk to view and comment on the proposals or you can attend a 
public hearing throughout October/November to have your say in person. Don’t miss out – contribute your local knowledge and have your say 
on what the new constituencies should be by Monday 5 December 2016.

http://www.bce2018.org.uk
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Resources: Poster

 

Boundaries 
are changing 

to make
constituencies 
more equal

Help us shape the new Parliamentary
constituencies in your area  

Go online to view the proposed boundary changes
and have your say: www.bce2018.org.uk  

Downloads
Poster for print 
Poster for screen 

http://boundarycommissionforengland.independent.gov.uk/wp-content/uploads/2016/09/Partner-resource-Poster.pdf
http://boundarycommissionforengland.independent.gov.uk/wp-content/uploads/2016/09/Partner-resource-Poster.png
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Resources: Press notice
You could consider sending a press notice to local media, encouraging others to share their views. You can find a template press notice on the 
BCE website or use the link below.

 
More information is available on the BCE’s website and Twitter feed @BCE2018. 
 
 
Notes to editors 
 

1. The Boundary Commission for England is an independent and impartial advisory 
body, constituted under the Parliamentary Constituencies Act 1986. It is responsible 
for conducting reviews of English parliamentary boundaries and making recommendations to Parliament. The reviews for Scotland, Wales and Northern 
Ireland are the responsibility of separate Commissions in those parts of the United 
Kingdom. 

 
2. The statutory framework for how a review of constituencies must be conducted was 

significantly altered by Part 2 of the Parliamentary Voting System and Constituencies 
Act 2011. That Act introduced a mandatory reduction in consti tuencies (from 
650 to 600 for the UK as a whole) and a statutory electorate range that every 
constituency (save four island exceptions) must adhere to.  

3. The Act also requires the Commission to base this review on electorate data from 
December 2015. The Commission has no power to take account of revisions to the 
electoral registers since that date. At December 2015, England’s total electorate was 
37,399,942. It was therefore entitled to 501 constituencies for this review, a reduction of 32 from the current total.  

4. The rules in the Act state that every constituency must be within 5% of the electoral 
quota (the target average number of electors, which, for this review, is 74,769), 
meaning constituencies must have no fewer than 71,031 and no more than 
78,507 electors. The two constituencies allocated to the Isle of Wight are exempt 
from this requirement.  

5. The consultation on the initial proposals runs until 5 December 2016. There will be 
two further rounds of consultation in 2017/2018, and the Commission must report to 
Parliament in September 2018.  

6. For general enquiries contact 020 7276 1102 or email information@boundarycommissionengland.gov.uk  
7. For media enquires contact our press office on 07834 174632 or email press@boundarycommissionengland.gov.uk.   

 
 
 

Partner press notice - 2018 Boundary Review - 13 September 

2016 

 
EMBARGOED UNTIL 00.01 ON TUESDAY 13 SEPTEMBER 

2016 

 
Init ia l proposals for new consti tuencies published 

 
Today (13 September) the independent Boundary Commission for England (BCE) has 

published its initial proposals for new Parliamentary constituencies. The publication marks 

the start of 12 weeks of consultation, during which the Commission needs to hear from you 

to help shape the proposed new constituency boundaries. 

 
Following a decision by Parliament to reduce the number of constituencies in the UK to 600 

from 650, and to ensure that the number of electors in each constituency is more equal, the 

BCE has been asked to make independent recommendations about where the boundaries of 

English constituencies should be. The BCE must report to Parliament in 2018 and, if agreed 

by Parliament, the new constituencies will be in use at the next scheduled general election in 

2020. 

 
Publication of the initial proposals today is the first time people get to see what the map of 

new constituencies might look like. The rules that the Commission works to are such that 

wide scale change is inevitable. 

 
Sam Hart ley, Secretary to the Commission, said: 

 
‘Today’s proposals mark the f irst t ime people get to see what the new map of 

Parl iamentary consti tuencies might look l ike. But they are just the 

Commission’s init ia l  thoughts - during the next 12 weeks we want people to 

take a look and tel l  us what they l ike and don’t l ike about our proposals. 

Parl iament has set us t ight rules about reducing the number of consti tuencies, 

and making them of more equal size, but we now need the views of people 

around the country to help us shape consti tuencies that best ref lect local 

areas. Use our website to tel l  us what you think, or come along to one of our 

public events to give us your views in person.’  

 
[Quote from partner representative i f  required - please feel free to enter a 

quote from you and why i t  is important to you that people have their say and 

ref lect local t ies in your area] 

 
It is easier than ever to get involved, by using the BCE’s website at www.bce2018.org.uk or 

by coming along to a public hearing in your area. People can comment on anything from 

where the proposed new boundary lines are to the names of the constituencies. The 

consultation closes on 5 December 2016. There will be a further two rounds of 

consultation in 2017. Following the conclusion of all three consultation periods, the BCE will 

look at all the evidence received and make final recommendations to Parliament in 

September 2018. 

Download 

http://boundarycommissionforengland.independent.gov.uk/wp-content/uploads/2016/09/2016_09_13_Partner_press_notice_Initial_Proposals_13_September_2016.docx
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Resources: Blog post
Why not carry a blog about the review through your channels. Here is a sample one from the Secretary to the Boundary Commission that you 
could use.

2016. Check our website to find out where your nearest public hearing is and register 
to attend. And follow us on twitter @BCE2018 to get the latest updates on the 
progress of the review.  
The 2018 boundary review is a major independent constitutional undertaking that will 
define the boundaries of the Parliamentary constituencies which will be used at the 
next General Election in 2020. The Commission has had its first go at producing the 
best map of new constituencies and it is  now over to you – the public – to go online 
at www.bce2018.org.uk to have your say, and help us shape the new Parliamentary 
constituencies in England.  
 

 

2018 Boundary Review – template blog

 

 

By Sam Hartley, Secretary to the Boundary Commission 

for England 

 

Please note: This guest blog appears with the permission of the 

writer and must only appear under their name.  

 

Your boundaries are changing 

 
The Boundary Commission for England is looking at how best to draw the 

boundaries of your MP’s constituency, and we need your help to do so. 

 
Parliament has asked us, as an independent and impartial public organisation, to 

conduct a review of all the constituency boundaries in England. Our task is twofold: 

to reduce the number of constituencies (in England, from 533 to 501); and to make 

more equal the number of electors in each constituency.  

 
For example, the number of electors in the smallest constituency in England is 

currently around 55,000; the largest on the mainland is nearly 95,000. Our job is to 

get every constituency roughly equal, with each one having between 71,000 and 

78,000 electors within it (there’s an exception to that rule for the Isle of Wight). These 

two legal obligations mean that wide scale change is inevitable. 

 
When I think about the challenge facing the Commission in doing this review, I often 

imagine the country as a jigsaw with 533 pieces – some very large, some very small. 

First, we glue them all together, and then cut them into a new jigsaw of 501 pieces, 

all roughly the same size. Sounds easy? But before we cut them up again, we try to 

make it as much like the first jigsaw as we can, taking into account all the rivers, 

mountains, railways and roads running through it. We also ask the public three times 

what they think of it. It’s a significant challenge. 

 
And that’s where you come in. On 13 September 2016, we published our first set of 

proposals – a full map of the new parliamentary constituencies. You can see them at 

www.bce2018.org.uk, and compare how your new constituency relates to your 

existing one. We are asking people to tell us what they think about our proposals, 

bearing in mind the rules that we are working to. We want to know whether what 

we’ve proposed best reflects the local community ties in your area, and whether 

there is a better way to draw the map. You have until 5 December 2016 to use the 

website to tell us what you think of our proposals, though there will be two further 

opportunities to have your say in 2017. 

 
And if you’d rather have your say direct to one of our Assistant Commissioners, you 

can do so at a public hearing event in your area, running in October and November 

Download 

http://boundarycommissionforengland.independent.gov.uk/wp-content/uploads/2016/09/partnersampleblog.pdf
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Resources: Fact sheet leaflet
Here’s a fact sheet leaflet with essential information about the review that you can easily print off (it fits on the back and front of a sheet of  
A4 paper) and give to anyone who is interested.

Why	are	you	making	these	changes?	Currently some MPs represent more electors than others. Constituency boundary changes will 
ensure these numbers are more equal.

Is	my	MP	or	constituency	going	to	be	affected	by	the	changes?	Many constituencies are likely to be affected, at least partly, though some may stay the same. 
You can view the proposals for your area online to find out if your constituency is affected. Just 
type your postcode in the search box on our website at www.bce2018.org.uk.
Will	the	changes	affect	my	local	council	services,	or	schools,	for	example?	
No. These changes only relate to the shape and name of Parliamentary constituencies (the 
area an MP is elected to represent in Parliament). Providers of other local public services and 
schooling in your area will not be directly affected by this review, nor will your council tax, house 
and insurance prices, or addresses and postcodes.
Will	the	name	of	my	constituency	change	following	the	review?	Possibly. If the shape of the constituency and where it covers is proposed to change significantly, 
then the name will probably change to reflect that. Naming of proposed constituencies is certainly 
something we welcome views on through the consultation.
Why	do	you	need	my	views?	We want to make sure that the final recommendations have been able to take into account local 
views and knowledge.

When	would	the	proposed	changes	take	effect?	The Boundary Commission will make its final recommendations to Parliament in September 2018 
(which is why you will find this review referred to as ‘the 2018 Review’). If Parliament agrees the 
changes, the new constituencies will take effect at the next scheduled General Election in 2020.  
Don’t leave it to the last moment to give us your views though – have your say before this 
consultation closes on 5 December 2016!

Some MPs represent more electors than others.

So, many Parliamentary constituencies are changing, to make them more equal.

Local knowledge and views are needed to help shape the new areas.

It’s easy to have your say:

•	 Go online to view and comment on the proposals for your area

OR

•	 Attend a local public hearing to have your say in person

Details available at www.bce2018.org.uk

What	is	hap
pening	w

hen?

•	 13 September 2016 – initial proposals for new constituencies in England published

•	 12 week consultation on initial proposals, including open public hearings around the country 

from 11 October to 18 November 2016

•	 5 December 2016 – last day of consultation on initial proposals

•	 Spring 2017 – all responses to initial proposals consultation published

•	 Four week consultation for people to submit comments on responses to initial proposals

•	 Late 2017/early 2018 – revised proposals published

•	 Eight week consultation on revised proposals

•	 September 2018 – final recommendations and report published and submitted to Parliament

•	 As soon as possible after September 2018 – Parliament debates the recommended changes

•	 May 2020 – if Parliament approves the changes, the new constituencies will be used for the 

scheduled General Election.

  

What is the 2018 Review of 

Parliamentary boundaries?

Download 

http://boundarycommissionforengland.independent.gov.uk/wp-content/uploads/2016/09/Partner-resource-Factsheet.pdf
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FAQ
Why are you reviewing constituency boundaries?
We have been asked by Parliament to review constituencies in England to ensure that there is a more even distribution of electors across 
them. Parliament also required the number of UK MPs to be reduced to 600 (there are currently 650). This means the number of constituencies 
in England will be reduced by 32, from 533 to 501. A review process is necessary to see how best these two significant requirements can be 
implemented, as their combined effect will lead to some change in a large number of constituencies across England.

How do you work out the proposed changes to boundaries?
The law specifies how to calculate the ‘electoral quota’ for a constituency review. This is essentially the mean average number of electors for 
each constituency. The electoral quota for this review is 74,769. Under the rules, every constituency in the UK – except two covering the Isle of 
Wight and two Scottish island constituencies – must have a number of registered electors within 5% of this figure. This means no constituency 
will have an electorate of more than 78,507 or less than 71,031 (other than the four island exceptions).

Will my MP or constituency be affected by the boundary changes? 
The number of constituencies in England will need to fall by 32, from 533 to 501, and each will need to have a similar number of electors.  
To implement these requirements, there will need to be changes to the majority of constituencies. View the proposals online for your particular 
area to find out more.

When would the proposed changes take effect?
The Boundary Commission will make its final recommendations to Parliament in September 2018. If Parliament agrees the changes to 
boundaries, the new constituencies will take effect at the next scheduled General Election in 2020.

Will this review favour one political party over another?
The Boundary Commission for England is independent and impartial and will not take into account patterns of voting or the results of elections 
when reviewing constituency boundaries. Nor do the political parties’ views on where boundaries should be have any more weight than those 
of members of the public.

How long will the review last?
Initial proposals are being published in September 2016, with final recommendations submitted to Parliament in September 2018.

Why do you need my views?
We want to make sure that the final recommendations have taken local views and knowledge into consideration.
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How can I share my views?
There are a number of ways to comment on the proposals.  
Online: you can go online at www.bce2018.org.uk; enter your postcode and view and comment on proposed new Parliamentary constituencies 
in your local area.  
In person: you can attend one of 36 public hearings being held across the regions of England and share your views with the BCE.
Equal consideration will be given to all feedback.

Will the changes affect my local council services, bin collections or schools, for example?
No. The boundary changes only relate to Parliamentary constituencies (the area an MP is elected to represent in Parliament). Services and 
council tax in your local area are set by your local authority and this review does not change local authority boundaries.

Who will make final decisions on the new boundary areas?
Parliament will make the final decisions. The review will finish when the final report of the Commission’s recommendations is published and 
provided to the Government in September 2018. The recommendations must then be put before Parliament by the Government, and Parliament 
will decide whether or not to implement the recommended new constituencies.

Will the name of my constituency change following the review?
Possibly. As well as looking at where the boundaries of constituencies should be, the BCE will recommend a specific name for each 
constituency. Generally, the more a constituency has changed, the more likely it is that the BCE will recommend a change of name. Naming of 
proposed constituencies is certainly something the BCE welcomes views on during the consultation periods.

You can find a more detailed list of questions online at: 
www.bce2018.org.uk/faq

http://www.bce2018.org.uk
www.bce2018.org.uk/faq
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